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The Commission is undertaking its three-yearly Review of Retirement Income Polices, which helps 
ensure that the retirement income system remains fit for purpose. The 2025 Review will again feature 
women as a key focus due to the 25% KiwiSaver gap and that women are the majority of the over 65 
population. 

The Ministry is continuing to work with the Commission to input into the Review, and to consider 
women’s needs and experiences both before and during retirement. We will provide feedback on the 
draft report. The report is expected to go for consultation mid-year, before the final report is due to 
Ministers by 31 December 2025. 
 

The Ministry of Health is focusing on parenting programmes as a key contributor to maternal 
mental health 

The refreshed Child and Youth Strategy has a focus on maternal mental health as part of the First 
2000 Days priority and the Social Investment Agency also has an interest in maternal mental health.  

The Ministry of Health advised that following a meeting of Child and Youth Ministers on 3 March 2025, 
they will continue work on a maternal mental health work programme starting with a review of 
parenting programmes.  

Parenting support is a key contributor to maternal mental health and the First 2000 Days, and there is 
interest across agencies to develop a more systematic approach to the commissioning and funding of 
parenting programmes.  

We will continue to keep in touch with the Ministry of Health as this work progresses, and you may 
wish to discuss it with your Ministerial colleagues, particularly Hon Matt Doocey, Minister for Mental 
Health, and other Child and Youth Ministers.  
 

Otago University research highlights experiences of harassment by women MPs  

The release of Otago University research on experiences of harassment by women MPs on 9 April 
2025 received good media coverage.   

This study, which uses interviews with current New Zealand women MPs to understand their 
experiences and impacts of harassment, found that participants felt the public’s relationship with their 
elected representatives had changed for the worse over the last few years, and that social media was 
a significant contributor to this change. Participants also universally felt that misogyny is a driver for 
harassment.  

Harassment caused participants to consider whether to continue in politics and whether to recommend 
the career to others. They spoke of self-censoring and of sacrificing campaigning opportunities to 
reduce the risk of harassment. The researchers noted that women being less visible could have a 
significant negative impact on their chances of electoral success.  

The report makes a series of recommendations, including:  

• pointing to recommendations by the Jo Cox Foundation, which highlight a role for a central 
body to monitor and coordinate the response to abuse, as well as guidelines for police and 
parliamentarians around abuse  

• revising current legislation regarding online violence, in particular the Harmful Digital 
Communications Act 2015, to explicitly address the cumulative harm of large volumes of 
abuse, and the burden it places on victims and police to prove intent to harm  

• considering the use of toolkits which provide practical and safety guidance online.   






